
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
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COS.28/05
THE FUTURE OF ACUTE HEALTH SERVICES IN NORTH CUMBRIA – PUBLIC CONSULTATION

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented Report CE.03/05 regarding a public consultation on the future of Acute Health Services in North Cumbria.

She introduced Mr Michael Smillie, the Director of Service Development for the 3 Primary Care Trusts.  This Committee’s comments would be used to inform the Executive’s response which would be considered at the meeting on 21 February 2005.

Mr Smillie tabled the full public consultation document on the strategic options for change in relation to the future of Acute Health Services in North Cumbria.  The consultation period would run from 10 November 2004 to 28 February 2005.  He outlined the consultation process so far, including the use of reader’s panels, neighbourhood forums, the voluntary and community sector and public meetings.  He then outlined the reasons why changes were needed and highlighted the current situation in North Cumbria, before moving on to develop the vision for health services in North Cumbria.  He then referred to page 6 of the document which set out the details of the proposals, including the following :

(1)
There should be 2 acute hospitals in North Cumbria, both providing emergency services with an intensive therapy unit.  One would be in Carlisle at the Cumberland Infirmary and the other as a new hospital in West Cumbria.  The design and location of the new hospital would be subject to a separate public consultation.

(2)
A new diagnostic and treatment centre is needed to provide dedicated space for planned operations and investigations.  The design and location of the diagnostic and treatment centre would be the subject of a separate public consultation.
(3) 
The use of Community Health Services across North Cumbria should be maximised to deliver more care outside the acute hospitals.  If major changes are needed, this will be subject to a separate public consultation. 

It was anticipated that the plan would be delivered over 3 to 5 years.  The proposal provided a model of care that focused on the need of patients. 

In response to Members’ questions about the Diagnostic and Treatment Centre, Mr Smillie explained that this would provide planned care whether this was diagnostic, in the form of ultrasound scans, x-rays, endoscopies, or treatment in the form of day surgery.  The Centre could be in one place at an acute hospital, at another location or perhaps in a mobile unit which could be moved around.  The planned treatment would be kept separate from emergency treatment and this should stop planned operations from having to be cancelled because emergencies take priority.

In response to the consultation document Members commented as follows:-

(a) The “Have Your Say” section of the document contained a series of questions which had response boxes of “agree, disagree or don’t know”.  A Member suggested that it may have been worthwhile to have more boxes in order the gauge the strength of feeling of respondents and therefore to enable prioritisation.  


Mr Smillie accepted that this was a valid point and that it would be considered in the future.

(b) A Member commented on the importance of using the correct people to design facilities.  There was concern that architects who design hospitals will often not have the same concerns or considerations as medical staff who work in the facility.


Mr Smillie acknowledged that there had been problems in the past regarding the use of space in the Cumberland Infirmary and he suggested that to avoid problems in the future clinicians, patients and families should all be involved.

(c)
There is a statement on page 3 of the document that the health economy in North Cumbria is spending £19 million per year more than it receives to deliver services to its local population.  A Member queried how long this financial situation was sustainable.  


Mr Smillie responded that it was not sustainable for a long time at all, but that these proposals should put the NHS locally into a more sustainable financial position.  The people of Cumbria deserve a sustainable NHS and the proposals were a response to a more sustainable system of care.  He was expecting an overall reduction in the number of acute beds and there was also a forecast for a reduction in acute emergency beds nationwide.


A Member expressed concern that the proposals were a longer term means of addressing the financial situation but in the short term cuts could be made as a reaction to the financial situation.  He queried whether those involved would be given enough time and resources to plan their way out of this financial situation without short term cuts.


Mr Smillie responded that the focus was on the delivery of these proposals after consultation on each of them and the aim would be to keep services safe for all people in Cumbria, but this may involve making temporary decisions and he could give no assurances or guarantees.

(d) Successful recruitment and retention of staff is one of the visions for the Health Service in Cumbria.  A Member queried whether the inclusion of a Faculty of Medicine at the proposed University of Cumbria would assist with this.  


Mr Smillie responded that people who train in Cumbria often come back here to live and it would be beneficial to provide training.  He did not know the feasibility of having a Medical School but it would be good to develop more hospital doctor and GP training facilities in Cumbria.

(e) The document referred to the European Working Time Directive.  A Member expressed concern that GP’s can be self employed and therefore do not come under this working time directive.  They could therefore carry out a full day shift within a GP practice and then carry out a CueDoc shift and there were some concerns associated with this.


Mr Smillie responded that he has responsibility for contracting with CueDoc and that there is now no responsibility on GPs to work out of hours.  There appear to be less GPs who are wanting to work out of hours and this does present a problem in arranging CueDoc cover.  However, he was working closely with CueDoc to ensure that doctors who cover the shifts are fit to do so and are rostered with an appropriate number of shifts.  A minor injury centre close to accident and emergency would help to strengthen this.

(f) One of the options for the West Cumberland area would be a new site for the West Cumberland Hospital.  A Member queried how this would fit in with the recent decision to spend a lot of money on Yewdale Ward.


Mr Smillie advised that currently patients in the Yewdale and Windermere Wards were in a less than satisfactory environments and the privacy and dignity issues were important enough to prioritise finance for this re-development and refurbishment.  The hospital may or may not move to another site and this would be considered as part of a future consultation.

(g) If there was a new diagnostic and treatment centre what would the implications be for the Day Surgery Unit at the Cumberland Infirmary?


Mr Smillie responded that there could be day surgery at both the Day Surgery Unit and and a diagnostic treatment centre could include either diagnostic or treatment or both together.  It would be a case of assessing what is right for North Cumbria and more work and consultation would have to be done on whether it would be a mobile or fixed unit before a decision could be made on whether it replaces the current Day Surgery provision.

(h) The proposals include the maximisation of the use of community health facilities across North Cumbria.  A Member queried who would manage them, would community hospitals and the Ambulance Service be able to cope with the work and how would the proposals be agreed until a Community Service Plan is worked out and costed?  A Member also expressed concerns about patient confidentiality, commenting that if even more people were involved in patient care this could become a greater problem.


Mr Smillie commented that there would be further consultation on all the plans involving community based services.  Health Service staff were working with Social Services colleagues to strengthen and build community services.  Community Services could be more effective and there could be more exchange between community and acute nurses in order to develop a better understanding and produce better discharge plans.  It is not appropriate to consult on community services without the Social Services work on community service plans being completed.


Dr Gregson commented that patient confidentiality is treated extremely seriously and any breaches can be treated as a disciplinary issue.  She suggested that if individual Members had examples of breaches of patient confidentiality then they should inform the Health Service of these breaches and action would be taken if necessary.


Mr Smillie added that in terms of the proposals, patients would still expect a degree of confidentiality and that improved IT systems would be put in place for links between clinicians to work through password protected means.

(i)
In response to a question about timescales, Mr Smillie advised that the proposals would be delivered within a 3 to 5 year period which was a short timescale for these ambitious plans.  

RESOLVED – That in light of the Committee’s consideration of the consultation document, the comments outlined above and in particular the following, be recorded as the Committee’s key comments and passed to the Executive:-

(1) Attempts should be made to ensure that any new services or facilities being planned take on board the views expressed during consultation and the views of those involved, including clinicians, patients and families, so that some of the problems which were experienced and are evident at the Cumberland Infirmary are not repeated.

(2) The provision of community services would have to be done in a properly managed way.

(3) That Officers from the Health Service return to this Committee at some point in the future as the consultation moves forward, as the Committee has an interest in this crucial issue for the people of Carlisle and has some expertise which would be of use.







